MINUTES OF THE ORANGE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE
BOARD OF TRUSTEES’ MEETING 

Wednesday, September 21, 2016
Board Room, 5th Floor, Tower Building
Newburgh Campus

Present: 
Chair H. Ullrich, R. Krahulik, J. Wolfe, F. Watson, T. Hunter, D. Benson, M. Murphy, S. Laden
Absent:     
G. Mokotoff 
I. CALL TO ORDER – Chair Ullrich called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM.

Oath of Office given to newly elected Student Trustee, Shane A. Laden

II. CONSENT AGENDA
Chair Ullrich requested a motion to approve the Consent Agenda: 

A. Approval of regular minutes from June 7, 2016
B. Approval of Petty Cash Reimbursements and Financial Statements for June, July, August 2016
C. Approval of Appointments:
FACULTY:

Name



Title





Effective Date
Catherine O’Callaghan

Instructor, Full-time, Temp - English

Fall 2016











(Pro-rated)

Stacey Brien


Instructor, Full-time, Temporary – Mathematics
AY 2016-2017

Donna Minicucci

Instructor, Full-time, Temporary – Nursing
AY 2016-2017

Bonnie Myers


Instructor, Full-time, Temporary – Nursing
AY 2016-2017

STAFF/CHAIR:

Name



Title





Effective Date
Darlene Benzenberg

Registrar




July 25, 2016





Staff Chair, Grade III



(Pro-rated 





Student Services



7/25/16 – 8/31/16

Emily M. Bishop


BRIDGES Program Coordinator


8/22/16 – 6/17/17





Staff Chair, Grade II, Emergency Hire





Tarah M. Miller


BRIDGES Program Coordinator


8/17/16 – 6/17/17





Staff Chair, Grade II, Emergency Hire

Leland Hach, Jr.

Director of Network Infrastructure

Sept. 12, 2016





Staff Chair, Grade III, Information Technology

Leigh Rokitowski

Coordinator of Data Management 

Sept. 1, 2016





Staff Chair, Grade II, Student Services

Promotion

Lucas Tanner


IT Support Specialist II



Sept. 1, 2016





Staff Chair, Grade II, Information Technology
Promotion

Eric J. Grove


IT Support Specialist



Sept. 1, 2016





Staff Chair, Grade II, Information Technology
Promotion
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Noah Glicksman

IT Support Specialist



Sept. 1, 2016





Staff Chair, Grade II, Information Technology
Promotion

MANAGEMENT CONFIDENTIAL:

Name



Title





Effective Date
Linda Dauer


Vice President of Administration and Finance
August 8, 2016











(Pro-rated











8/8/16 – 8/31/16)
Stacey Moegenburg

Interim AVP, Liberal Arts 


June 27, 2016


D.
Approval of Retirements:
STAFF/CHAIR:
Name



Discipline

Years of Service
Effective
Linda Gramm*


CAPE


21


December 31, 2016

*At the same time, the board approved the Early Retirement incentive for her 21 years of service and dedication to the College and students throughout her career.

FACULTY:

Karen Stephens*

Physical Therapy Asst.
24


December 15, 2016

*At the same time, the board approved the status of Professor Emeritus and the Early Retirement incentive for her 24 years of dedicated service to the College and the students throughout her career.










Krahulik/Hunter











6 Yes/1 Abstention

Chair Ullrich noted that there would not be a Committee of the Whole presentation and that the board would be planning for future presentations.  Chair Ullrich also noted a slight change in format of meeting with additions to the report area for “College Association” and “Foundation” reports each month.

III. A.   PRESIDENT’S REPORT – Dr. Kristine Young
· President Young introduced Erika Hackman, VP for Academic Affairs and Linda Dauer, VP for Administration and Finance.  Both vice presidents gave brief background bios.

· President Young welcomed Paul Basinski, Professor and Department Chair of the Global Studies Department who has been elected as Governance President.  

· Although flat enrollment was not achieved, the work done over the summer by the College staff and faculty had a positive effect to enrollment, which is now approximately only 1.2 to 1.3% down. At this point, Interim VP Brusati gave a very informative snapshot of the enrollment status (attached as Addendum #1 to these minutes)
· New programs in TRIO and EOP have been approved.

· The Public Health Care program has been approved.

· A “Shelter in Place” drill will be held at the College on Wednesday, September 28 for participation by all faculty, staff and students.  The College community has been notified of the drill and given instructions.  All will be notified that morning by New York Alert via text, e-mail, and phone, based on how notification was requested.  A team consisting of Cabinet members, Security staff, building safety volunteers and the Emergency Management team will be stationed throughout both campuses to assist and collect feedback after the drill.  This feedback will be discussed at a meeting that afternoon and an update will be given at the next board meeting.
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· The Bridges Program began with 9 non-concurrent students (5 in Middletown and 4 in Newburgh) however 1 student withdrew due to fees for the program.  Feedback from participating families has been very good and many thanks have been expressed.  Students have been warmly received by Faculty and Staff at the College.  Legal issues with admissions of concurrent students are still being explored and the program is not sustainable yet.  Finances will be reviewed, projecting out a year, with increased enrollment and resources actively being pursued.  The program is absent of any County or State support therefore funding resources are necessary.  The Foundation provided 3 scholarships for Bridges students and this was very much appreciated.

· The role of Pete Sosia, Senior AVP for the Newburgh Campus has been clarified and Dr. Soscia will provide day-to-day administration of the Newburgh Campus.  He will be spending time in the Newburgh community and therefore kept aware of opportunities and needs.  Dr. Soscia will be invited to attend a board meeting regarding Newburgh near the end of the semester to update the board.

· At board places was a draft of the College’s “Diversity and Inclusion Plan” Vision, Mission and Goals.  The plan was created by a task force led by Professor Sam Dillon, past chair of the Diversity Committee for Governance and co-chaired by Wendy Holmes, AVP for Human Services.  Other members of the task force are Sarah Gardner, Russell Hammond, Laura Morcone, Carol Murray, Juan Carlos Pineiro, and Christine Work.  The volunteer task force began work over the summer and provided a draft which will be reviewed by Cabinet, Faculty/Staff and students for feedback and suggestions.  The plan must be submitted to SUNY by November 1.  Chair Ullrich requested the final plan be forwarded to trustees prior to the October board meeting so that the board can approve it prior to submitting to SUNY.  
· Trustee Watson inquired about the Chief Diversity Officer position which SUNY directed all colleges to hire.  President Young has not received final word from SUNY on the request by SUNY Orange, SUNY Sullivan and SUNY Ulster to share a Chief Diversity Officer however this position must be in place by September 1, 2017. 

B.   REPORT OF THE COLLEGE GOVERNANCE SYSTEM – Paul Basinski
· Professor Basinski presented his first report to the Board of Trustees as new Governance president.  He discussed the structure and function of shared governance at SUNY Orange, with particular emphasis on the importance of College Assembly, the role of the president and Executive Committee, and the significance of the standing committees of Governance in general.

· Professor Basinski also briefly elaborated on the various recommendations provided by college administration to the standing committees. Specifically, committees have been asked to look at items as varied as: training and professional development opportunities to help meet the college's distance learning goals; the need to increase attendance by students, faculty and staff at COLT athletic events; the long-standing concern regarding pedestrian safety vis a vis motorists at our Middletown campus in particular; the role and relationship of college CIDE committee to the newly proposed Diversity and Inclusion plan currently in the process of being finalized.

· Professor Basinski also mentioned that he is looking forward to serving with BOT member Joan Wolfe who will head a task force to determine the feasibility of residential halls at SUNY Orange. The task force is expected to meet in October.

· He read a statement from Diane Bliss in her role as FCCC representative expressing the need for a new SUNY Chancellor who both understands and appreciates the historic role of Community Colleges in New York State.

C.   REPORT OF THE STUDENT TRUSTEE – Shane Laden
· Programs:

Music Department:

· The current equipment is out dated and in need of repair. The two available practice pianos and amplifiers need replacing.
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· There is a need for the introduction of music technology. Music students today are faced with new media demands that require expertise in applying learned skills to
today’s technology.  Some examples include, recording at home and media for delivering their music.

New Media Program:

· The current equipment is not adequate for the number of students. Currently there are approximately ninety students enrolled and only two of each type of camera available. Students have to reserve a time period for the use of these cameras which creates a backlog for getting assignments done when they are due. The classroom does not accommodate all the students in the class. 

· The professor has put a box fan in the room just to circulate air.

· There are not enough computers to accommodate the number of students.

· Live streaming which is part of the curriculum is not supported by the internet technology that is available to the New Media Program.

· Internet Technology:

· Students are reporting multiple issues with the connection and availability of the Wi-Fi.

· Parking:
· Students attending classes between the hours of 10:00 am and 3:00 pm are reporting that the limited parking spaces are making them late to their classes.

Chair Ullrich noted that the board realizes that there are equipment needs that have not been met due to budget constraints and the board is actively discussing how to make up these deficits.  Proper technology and space concerns will be addressed.

She also noted that parking concerns had been addressed with the new parking garage, however if there is a need to look at this again, President Young will lead that discussion.

D.   College Association - Vinnie Cazzetta, VP for Institutional Advancement

VP Cazzetta updated the board on the College Association which includes the areas of Food Services, Bookstore, Morrison Lab School, Rental Properties, and administration of Student Activities fees. He noted the following:
· VP Cazzetta is the Executive Director of the College Association, having taken on this role 18 months ago.  
· The College Association is a 5013C organization

· Bylaws for the College Association were reviewed and updated

· An RFP for Food Services has been created and currently there is a proposal from Metz Culinary Schools to provide services to Middletown and Newburgh campus.  A presentation was done in July and the next step is to share information with students, Governance, and Staff.  Several members of the College Association visited the company, tasted the food and discussed the proposal.  A decision should be made by the end of October and the board will then be updated.

· A business plan was developed for the Morrison Lab School this year and new ways of increasing revenue will be addressed.  In addition, an employee handbook was developed/updated.

· A new software system works between Newburgh and Middletown bookstores so that inventory can be viewed in both locations.  Increased apparel sales in the bookstore contributed to an increase in revenue and the number of offering for rental books increased.

· $11,000 per year is received from rental property.

· Utilizing Social media outreach to students regarding the Morrison Lab School

· Policies and procedures were developed by a committee for use of Student Activity fees, modeled after SUNY guidelines.

Chair Ullrich thanked VP Cazzetta for great work with the College Association in a relatively short period of time.
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E.   Foundation Board – Helen Ullrich (for Terry Saturno, Foundation Board Chair)

Chair Ullrich noted that Ms. Saturno was unable to attend the board meeting and therefore will not give a report.  

· She announced that the Foundation Board did receive the proceeds for the sale of Boston Flower Exchange stock in the approximate amount of $2.5 million which will endow a Floriculture program as part of the College’s Botany program.   

· Chair Ullrich sent an e-mail to trustees noting status of Memo of Understanding with the Foundation board.  All are working diligently and she hopes for further discussion in October.
IV. OLD BUSINESS:  - N/A
V. NEW BUSINESS:  
1.
Approval of BP 2.36 Curatorial Statement at Art Exhibitions
A motion was made to Approve BP 2.36 Curatorial Statement at Art Exhibitions 









Krahulik/Murphy









Unanimous
2.
Resolution No. 1: Nomination of Joan Wolfe for NYCCT 2016 Donald M. Mawhinney Jr. Trustee Leadership Award
A motion was made to Approve Resolution No. 1: Nomination of Joan Wolfe for NYCCT 2016 Donald M. Mawhinney Jr. Trustee Leadership Award.








Krahulik/Benson








Unanimous

3.
Resolution No. 2: Nomination of Rich Rowley for NYCCT 2016 Benefactor Vision of Tomorrow Award

A motion was made to Approve Resolution No. 2: Nomination of Rich Rowley for NYCCT 2016 Benefactor Vision of Tomorrow Award









Benson/Murphy









Unanimous

4.
Vice Chair Krahulik requested that Administration have College volunteers attend the 

“High School/College Night” event that has been held at SUNY Orange in the past.  He noted that this would be an opportunity to encourage and promote high school students’ option of attending SUNY Orange.   VP Brusati will research the event for future attendance by Admissions.

5.
Vice Chair Krahulik requested that a crisis plan for cost savings be developed and Chair Ullrich requested that the board’s Audit and Finance committee begin the discussion.  President Young will also present College Administration’s plan for cost saving should there be a need for crisis cost-savings.

VI. BOARD CHAIR COMMENTS:  
· Board Committee assignments remain the same for AY 2016-2017 and a memo was distributed.
· Requests have been received from the County and the City of Middletown for the board and administration to consider residence halls again.  This has been in the Facilities Master plan but was placed in a holding pattern by the board.  In order to come to a resolution one way or the other, Chair Ullrich has appointed Trustee Wolfe to lead a task force for the purpose of reviewing housing and 
they have been given a two year window for reporting back to the board. 

Board Minutes – September 21, 2016 – Page 6
· Several trustees and Russell Hammond are traveling to ACCT’s National meeting in New Orleans and Chair Ullrich, President Young and AVP Hammond will be giving a presentation on Diversity.  They will share the work that the Foundation Board committee did, in addition to sharing where the College is headed with its Diversity and Inclusion Plan.

VII. COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Audit and Finance Committee:  
Trustee Krahulik reported that the Audit and Finance Committee had an excellent meeting and VP Dauer was well-prepared for discussion of the College’s financials.  She has proposed a change to the reporting format which was accepted by the committee.  Administration did a good job increasing Enrollment and he encourages Administration to keep up the pace this year because the College has had a good start.

VIII. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC:  
· Russell Hammond, AVP for Resource Development, noted that the recent Scholarship Awards ceremony was very well attended and 26 brand new scholarships were awarded to students.  
IX. BOARD DISCUSSION: N/A
X.
BOARD ADJOURNMENT: At 7:25 PM, a motion was made to adjourn (Krahulik/Wolfe) the board meeting and enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation and employment of an employee.  

Xl.
EXECUTIVE SESSION: Secretary Benson later reported that the Executive meeting started at 7:32 PM

and ended at 8:15 PM.  
Respectfully submitted,



Carol A. Murray

Secretary to the Board
NEXT BOARD MEETING
Wednesday, October 19, 2016
Music Room, Morrison Hall
Middletown Campus
5 PM










